
	Minutes of the Full Governing Board
Tuesday 7th March 2017 @ 6pm
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TAVISTOCK COMMUNITY PRIMARY & NURSERY SCHOOL
	CHAIRED BY: Caroline Down 

	CD
	CLERKED BY: Kirsten Wake

	KW

	PRESENT: Andrew Wing (AW), Caroline Down (CD), Craig Holt (CH), Darren Newland (DN), Fiona Arundel (FA), Helen Leaver (HL), Helen Summers (HS), Kate Sparshatt (KS), Kirsten Wake (KW), Laura Handel (LH), Liam Cottrell (LCO), Louise Clements (LCL), Lynnette Selbie (LS), Pat Dickinson (PD), Sue Gawman (SG)

	APOLOGIES:  Chloe Matthews (CM)

	NIL HEARD FROM: Emma Taynton-Young (ETY)


	Item Ref.
	Minutes
	Action

	FG16/17_31
	Apologies for Absence

Chloe Matthews (CM).
Nil heard from Emma Taynton-Young (ETY).
Governors discussed non-attendance of ETY over the last 6 months.  It was agreed KW would draft a letter to her, asking her whether she needed any support from the Governors and informing her that if Governors did not receive a response then they will assume she no longer wishes to retain her post as Governor.
It was noted that Peter Harding’s term has now ended and he will be removed as an Associate Governor.
	DECISION

ACTION KW

DECISION

	FG16/17_32
	Attendance & Governors Business/Pecuniary Interest Register 

Nil
	

	FG16/17_33
	Minutes of Last Meeting
15th November 2016 – Minutes were approved unanimously.
It was noted that DN attended the 12 week review meeting in place of CD.

	DECISION


	FG16/17_34
	Matters Arising

None.

	

	FG16/17_35
	Budget 2016/17
SG summarised the Budget Report, which had been recommended to the FGB for approval following detail scrutiny at the FP&P meeting.
LS and SG met with TAs working one to one with Year 6 children and those on Maternity Leave or short-term contracts, to inform them that their employment will finish on 31 August, as per their contracts.  Some TAs have been at the school for more than 2 years and so are entitled to redundancy.  SG requires a Governor representative to attend a meeting on 21st March with union representatives. HS volunteered to attend.
Nursery 30 hour provision – SG summarised the proposals.  Governors were requested to consider the redundancy of one member of staff and the recruitment of a Level 3 qualified TA in order to be able to increase the capacity of nursery.  Governors unanimously agreed to make the proposed changes and approved the redundancy of one member of staff.
Governors unanimously approved the Budget.
	DECISION
DECISION

	FG16/17_36
	Curriculum & Data Committee

· Policies:

· Collective Worship

· Assessment

Governors unanimously approved the Collective Worship policy. Governors were reminded to wear their Governor badges when attending assemblies.
Governors were reminded of the importance of familiarising themselves with the Assessment Policy.

There were no questions on the minutes.


	DECISION

	FG16/17_37
	Finance, Personnel & Premises
DN summarised the minutes, with specific regard to pay scales; nursery building; and spending proposals for new front doors, new access doorways to Activity Rooms 1 and 2, and windows along the front elevation. Governors unanimously approved the spending proposals for building improvements as per the NPS estimate. DN also made Governors aware of the Committees decision to expand the schools catchment area with effect from 2018 following a DCC consultation process.
There were no questions on the minutes.

· New Governors Induction Pack

· SFVS – Schools Finance Values Standard

· Policies:

·  Pay

· Staff Capability
· Performance Management
LCO and LCL agreed to review the new governors induction pack.

SFVS - Governors unanimously approved the SFVS.

Governors unanimously approved the policies.
	DECISION

ACTION LCO/LCL

DECISION
DECISION

	FG16/17_38
	Policies

· Pupil Premium – It was noted that the dates need to be updated.
Governors unanimously approved the policy.

	DECISION

	FG16/17_39
	Questions on the Headteacher’s Report

1. There are 3 categories for an attendance initiative: Attendance monitoring, Behaviour coaching and Attendance recognition.

FA does a fantastic job of monitoring and behaviour coaching such as goal setting and check-ins. 

I notice that attendance is featured several times in the weekly newsletter but do we do other 'Attendance recognition'? This is 'recognition and appreciation programs and events for the whole school'.  Perhaps pupils with 98% attendance and more at the end of the year should get a badge, names put in a raffle or a certificate? 

LS reported that 100% attendance certificates have previously been used. This scheme was stopped as research shows it is counter-productive. The school has achieved good attendance through high expectation. Progress is recognised rather than attendance. Younger children have poorer attendance due to illness. LS confirmed she is not in favour of rewarding attendance. It was noted that the Educational Welfare Officer (EWO) has said the school should celebrate the work done with families. LCO asked how effective the relationship with the EWO is. LS confirmed it is strong but the current EWO is leaving and the replacement is likely to be based in North Devon, covering a wide area.

2. The KS2 writing predictions going from 70% in yr 3 down to 50% in yr 6 look worrying. What extra measures can the school take to improve this?
This question will be covered in progress and attainment.


3. Can the governing body discuss the MAT situation. Should we join the Dartmoor MAT now? We had a positive response from staff and parents, let’s join it now so we can be involved in its set up.

LS confirmed she had checked the responses. There were only 8 returned questionnaires from staff and15 returned from parents. This level of responses weren’t considered representative. None of the other primary schools are looking to join the MAT. If the school joined then a significant part of its budget would go to the MAT. The Dartmoor MAT which is being formed is not a co-operative MAT and has already been set up. Governors agreed that the school should not join the MAT. Governors also agreed that they would support the collaboration currently undertaken with local schools.

4. What has been the impact of the extra TA's in reception in the first term? This refers to LH recognising that some pupils who came to reception from other nurseries and had previously had support from the Nursery Plus service needed extra support. 

LS confirmed that the additional TA was funded by the Nursery Plus service and was employed for the first half-term only. Those children supported have all settled well because of the extra support. LS confirmed that she will look at similar support for the next intake, if required.
5. ref students- do you feel it has a positive or negative impact on the school not having students, as although I'm sure they enhance the experiences of the pupils they must also take a fair bit of supervision form staff?

LS confirmed that there were not many school direct students this year, but we have asked for Marjons students. The placement of students was discussed and it was noted that the school is careful about which year groups take placements and what time of year they are placed. KS declared an interest in the agenda, confirming that she is one of the school direct students.
6. Is the example used about pp pupils and spelling factual? if so what interventions are in place? 

This question will be covered in progress and attainment.

7. 1 fixed term exclusion? This is not something we see often on the report so can we ask for some background and assurance that all the correct procedures were followed?

LS confirmed that she could not report on the individual circumstances.  However, she confirmed that the correct procedures were followed. Help and support had been arranged for the family and the child is successfully in school again. AW asked what the term of exclusion was. LS confirmed it was 1 ½ days. The time had been used to make a plan for reintegration.
8. Clubs- following on from Helen Leaver’s school council report can those pupils have stamps in their passports for their time spent on school council business?

LS confirmed that stamps could be awarded as long as it wasn’t for time spent during Curriculum time. It was noted that a letter from Governors is also awarded to members of the Council.
9. We are informed of pupil absence- is there any benefit of governors having general information on staff absence as this is often a good indicator of staff morale.

LS confirmed that staff absence is reported at each FP&P Committee. The report provides statistics, but not individual names. SG confirmed that she monitors the reason for absence and looks for trends. She reported that the current biggest concern is stress, particularly amongst teachers. 
10. Year 6 writing still seems low, are the interventions changing this at all? if so can we prove it?

This question will be covered in progress and attainment.

11. Having read that the school has recently had to revise the assessment of pupils during the school year, do we know what comparative or other local schools are doing? How can we be sure that our assessments are sound this year, especially in writing?

This question will be covered in progress and attainment.

Comments on other matters:

KS: I don't have any questions specifically arising from the HT report. However, I do have a question around whether the governors are demonstrating enough rigour to meet 'outstanding' in all sections of the Excellence for All criteria. I think it might be worth mentioning as part of the school strategy section, if it doesn't fit under HT report? Reading the report gave me a bee in my bonnet about striving to meet the outstanding criteria for governors, particularly as the whole staff have shifted gear so remarkably - I think we should check we're challenging ourselves too. (Kate also copied her comments to Caroline and said she was happy to take her steer).
KS reported that she felt that in our self evaluation summary we should look at whether we are as rigorous as we could be. Are we recording and articulating our work so that OFSTED can see everything we have been doing?
Governors discussed the way they record evidence of the work they undertake. Ideas for improving record keeping were discussed. In summary:

LCO confirmed that he felt visit forms are a good way for Governors to understand what is happening throughout the school. He encouraged Governors to read the visit forms. CD requested that recommendations from the visit forms should be collated in a separate document and discussed by Governors at FGB meetings.
LCO suggested using a tick list to ensure Governors are achieving outstanding in their own performance. LCO suggested that Governors could use an external resource to evaluate Governor performance. LCO suggested that we could use a volunteer from the National Leader of Governance. HL commented that one of the challenges she faces as a Governor is that she doesn’t want to chase people to do their reports and that it is difficult to get people to complete their reports sometimes. LCL recommended writing the SES in the active rather than in the passive. 
Governors discussed PD’s visit report on the Foundation Stage parents workshop. 
LCL suggested that the Self Evaluation Summary should include evidence. LS confirmed that this format has been developed alongside LA advisors and showed Governors her folder which contains the evidence. The evidence isn’t included in the summary as it makes the report too long.
LS confirmed that the summary is provided to OFSTED, who then see the folder of evidence on the day they visit.

It was agreed that LCL will discuss a new approach to the report presentation with LH.
FA: An observation regarding collaboration with other local schools if the Trust folds.  I think that collaboration is good but it would seem that we are and would probably remain the main school for organising the other schools.   I think that if this is the case it is set out from the start of any new collaboration that each school will take an equal share of the work.


LS confirmed that the school was taking the lead on lots of work arising from the collaboration.  FA requested that we share the workload with the other schools. Governors agreed that would be their preferred approach.
Questions 2, 6,10 and 11 – Progress and Attainment
LS reported that the schools key priorities had concerned writing. There would be another monitoring and evaluation visit on 24th March.  In terms of progress, the assessment policy has been central. Lots of work has been done on the new curriculum. The key fact for Governors to understand when looking at results is that you cannot judge where pupils are until the end of July. The impact of the Assessment Policy is that we are talking about what children need to learn and carrying out an assessment of their learning rather than looking at numbers. This has resulted in a powerful year. Other Headteachers from local Primary schools are taking a similar approach. LS reported that she had met with DN and discussed the Assessment Policy thoroughly. LS has put together a table to target individuals in KS2 who need extra support. She will be looking at the barriers to writing and what has been done to address those barriers.  This approach is undertaken in discussion with the teacher.

LS submitted a confidential table of figures to Governors for them to discuss during the meeting.  She asked them to look at the numbers of improvements which have been made. A discussion around the figures in the table was held.

Governors asked how school could be sure our assessments are sound.  LS confirmed that in house moderation was undertaken. Year 6 TCLT teachers brought their results to moderate with us. LS confirmed that TCPNS would pay for moderation this year, although it isn’t a requirement.

DN confirmed that he felt the work being done is rigorous and a really sound process. CH confirmed that teachers feel that the process is valuable as they are now talking about children rather than numbers.  LS confirmed that LH and herself have been checking for consistency. Interventions on spelling are taking place for Year 6 because statutory spelling wasn’t in place for them in KS1. Additional TA support is provided in Year 6. Governors discussed the results for children with dyslexia. LS confirmed that there is no scope within the rules to make allowance for children with dyslexia.
LCL asked whether the changes were transferable to other areas of teaching.

 LS commented that it was a good idea. However, reading and maths are both test based subjects, whereas writing it is teacher assessed. Therefore, each those areas required a different procedure to be used.

LS reported that the Head of English from Tavistock College has looked at our writing books and is impressed with the standard presented.

LS reported that in the results for Pupil Premium pupils the gap is not closing. Governors discussed these results.  AW asked whether we can do anything to raise awareness with parents as to how they can provide support at home. AW suggested using a generic case study to illustrate the benefits of parental involvement. LH reported that family learning courses are available and that we will try to target the parents which we feel will benefit from attending these courses.
KS suggested that the term ‘curriculum sharing’ should be reworded to make it more parent friendly. Governors agreed.
HS suggested taking the children on theatre trips in KS2 as part of the strategy for improving language.  DN supported this, adding that children could talk and write about the visits.
LCL suggested using volunteers to undertake one to one reading with children. Governors agreed this idea should be investigated. LH to investigate. LCL reported that Marjons trained the volunteers used at Tavistock College. LCL confirmed they go into the library to do the reading, which worked well.
DN asked for the Inspection dashboard to be shared with Governors, which is the information OFSTED will have when they visit. Governors discussed the figures and their implications.

	CHALLENGE LCO

DECISION

CHALLENGE AW

CHALLENGE KS

CHALLENGE LCO

CHALLENGE CD

CHALLENGE LCO

DECISION

ACTION LCL/LH

CHALLENGE

CHALLENGE LCL

CHALLENGE AW

DECISION

DECISION

CHALLENGE HS/DN

CHALLENGE LCL

ACTION LH

CHALLENGE DN

	FG16/17_40
	Self Evaluation Summary
LCL and LH will work together on improving the language used to present the information in the report.  LS will talk with Lifton school on how they reduced the length of their report, thereby making it easier to read.
	DECISION

	FG16/17_41
	Review new Terms of Reference for Full Governing Body

Governors unanimously approved Terms of Reference.

	DECISION

	FG16/17_42
	School Strategy

LCL reported that the meeting had concluded they felt a small working party was needed to be formed to develop a strategy. Volunteers were requested. LCL, LCO, AW, CD and LS volunteered. Meeting date was set for 20th March 2017, 5pm.

	DECISION

	FG16/17_43
	Governor SSIP

LS confirmed that an updated version is on eschools. FA and AW reported that they had visit forms to be submitted.
Governors agreed that LCO would support DN as Lead Governor for Upper KS2.

	DECISION

	FG16/17_44
	Writing Action Plan
Completed.
	

	FG16/17_45
	LA Evaluation Visit
Next visit will be on 24th March, as discussed earlier.
 
	

	FG16/17_46
	TCLT Review

LCO confirmed there were no further updates, other than what is already on the HT report. Governors discussed the fact that the TCLT may not have been ever set up legally, so this is being investigated. 

	

	FG16/17_47
	Governor Training Update

LCO confirmed there were no updates from TCLT regarding training. LS and LCO will ask for an update at the next meeting.
PD confirmed that she would like to undertake refresher training. SG suggested looking at Plymouth or Cornwall training courses. LCO suggested asking Karen Powell at Governor Services whether there were any courses available. LCO will send contact details to KW.
CD asked Governors to participate in the World Book Day Competition.  She will start by emailing the first 2 lines of a story to a Governor. The story would be sent onto every Governor who, in turn, would be expected to add 2 more lines and return their lines to CD. Governors were requested to please respond as quickly as possible.
Parentview – HL reported that Governors had completed some good work on collating responses for Parentview questionnaires.

Other Business

SG requested volunteers for teacher interviews on 24th March. The interview is for a Senior Leadership position. PD volunteered.
Governors bi-annual safeguarding training is due for AW, DN, LCO and LCL.  This is an online service. Certificates obtained elsewhere can be copied to SG.

Term dates for next academic year were presented to Governors. Governors unanimously approved the dates.
SG reported that The Key has a central record monitoring checklist. It was agreed that CD would look at whether it could be adopted, with regard to safeguarding.

	ACTION LCO

DECISION

ACTION AW, DN, LCO, LCL

DECISION

DECISION

	
	Meeting closed 8.13pm
	


DATE OF NEXT MEETING: FGB on Tuesday 7th March 2017, at 6pm
These minutes are agreed

*Without amendment / with the following amendments (*please delete as appropriate):

Signed:                                   

Dated:
Drafted: 13/09/16
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